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PRESIDENT'S LETTER 

FOSA's paramount objective for 2000 is to secure ad­
equate, permanent state funding and facilities for the 
OSA and some of its most important programs. As I 
write this letter in mid-March 2000, a serendipitous 
combination of events and initiative may finally help a­
chieve at least some of this goal . Shortly before I took 
the chair as president at the January 30, 2000 Annual 
Meeting, FOSA became involved in the first of two cur­
rent campaigns to secure funding from the Connecticut 
General Assembly. 

Despite clear mandates in state legislation creating 
the office, OSA has never had the staff or facilities need­
ed to do its work -- which is the principal reason FOSA 
was created. The FOSA board learned late in 1999 that 
several assembly members wanted to correct the past 
decade of fiscal inattention, and made some informal 
presentations of OSA needs with figures compiled by 
Nick Bellantoni and the Connecticut State Museum of 
Natural History. FOSA treasurer Dreda Hendsey then 
worked closely with one of the assembly members who 
led an effort to add funds to the museum budget for im­
mediate OSA staffing needs. This effort has apparently 
been successful, though the final result and figures will 
not be known until later in the spring. 

Early in March 2000, FOSA and other members of 
Connecticut's archaeological community were alerted to 
a legislative effort in the General Assembly's Commerce 
Committee to provide significant funding for cultural 
heritage and tourism efforts without any recognition of 
OSA or archaeology. Funding was to be recommended 
by a Heritage Advisory Committee of preservationist 
professionals who evidently forgot, or never knew, what 
archaeology is or how archaeology can contribute to 
state tourism. 

The FOSA board took the lead in coordinating a rapid 
response to the Commerce Committee. I drafted a letter 
which, with FOSA board input, became the basis for a 
statewide e-mail campaign from FOSA members and 
others. Board members Ken Beatrice, Chris Noble, and 
Gary Nolf testified at a public hearing, along with Uni­
versity of Connecticut representatives for the state muse­
um. 

The Commerce Committee re-drafted the bill to in­
clude the OSA on the Heritage Advisory Committee, 
and to provide the OSA with $100,000! While we will 
not know the final fate of the legislation until later in the 
spring, it is certain that if the Heritage Advisory Com-

mittee continues, the OSA will be on it. With some luck 
and further work with legislators, there is now a good 
chance that the OSA will for the first time have funds for 
the professional assistance it needs to begin pursuing the 
legislated OSA mandates. While not enough to do the 
whole job, these funds will be a huge first step for OSA! 

FOSA will also continue its efforts in 2000 to devel­
op K-12 lesson plans in Connecticut archaeology, cover­
ing a range of topics and designed to promote a cross­
cultural sharing of the past. The lessons would be provi­
ded free of charge. As chair of the grants committee, I 
completed development of a detailed grant proposal with 
FOSA Educational Coordinator Chuck Blanchard in the 
Fall of 1999, and am re-working it for submission to a 
number of Connecticut-based foundations . Our ap­
proach is to secure funding to develop one to five of the 
thirteen possible lesson plans . We hope to have some of 
these lessons completed this year. 

Other FOSA 2000 goals include continued and im­
proved coordination of volunteer work for OSA, and 
planning with the OSA and the Connecticut Historical 
Commission on completing a comprehensive, current 
file of Connecticut archaeological sites. The state files 
are extremely incomplete, with much information buried 
in contract archaeology reports . FOSA volunteers may 
become involved in this effort. 

A final, personal o~jective is getting more profession­
al archaeologists involved in, or at least members of, 
FOSA. Very few are currently members. I will help 
find the wallets of those in this category who know me 
and are solvent. 

Mike Raber 

NICK'S NEWS 

To say that this is a very busy and exciting time for 
the Office of State Archaeology would be an understate­
ment! The state's economy appears healthy and the re­
sult is a major increase in the number of proposed devel­
opment projects. There is a lot of building going on and 
our role in assisting municipalities in their land use deci­
sion-making capabilities has increased accordingly. In 
addition, the archaeological collections and library con­
tinue to grow. 

Our office and the Connecticut Historical Commis­
sion are moving forward in developing a preservation 
program for underwater archaeological resources . We 
are finishing a new web page site for information on the 
state's submerged cultural heritage, as well as a traveling 
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exhibit. This public educational program will assist us 
in reaching wreck divers around the state. Our hopes are 
that they will join us in a preservation effort to protect 
shipwrecks and other underwater sites . 

The most exciting things are happening on the legis­
lative front. Thanks to the efforts of FOSA, two initia­
tives are occurring in the General Assembly that can 
have a positive effect on our office . First, a bill to sup­
port economic development and tourism within the state 
through the promotion of history and cultural heritage 
has passed the Commerce Committee. Enactment of this 
bill will provide needed funds for archaeological collec­
tions and tourism, such as Archaeology Awareness 
Week. 

Second, a direct appropriation to our office for an op­
erating budget is also being considered. As of this wri­
ting we are uncertain if these initiatives will go through, 
but it is all very exciting and the Friends organization is 
making it happen. 

Thanks to all of you for your continued support in the 
office, laboratory, field and through your membership. 

ANNUAL MEETING 

FOSA's annual meeting was held on January 30, 2000 
at the Wood Memorial Library in South Windsor. Nick 
spoke briefly about the activities of his office over the 
past year and thanked volunteers. He then introduced 
Billy Anthony, teacher, and her students from Arace 
Middle School in Bloomfield, who presented a 15-min­
ute slide show "Science in Archaeology." This presenta­
tion was the winning entry in the "Connecticut History 
Day" competition. 

Mike Raber, FOSA Vice President, introduced Dr. 
Kathy Abbass, Rhode Island Marine Archaeology Pro­
ject, who spoke on underwater archaeology. Both pre­
sentations were very well received. 

Following the programs, the business meeting and e­
lections were held. Chris Noble presented the new di­
rectors and slate of officers. Board of D;rectors: Kathie 
Kelleher and Bonnie Beatrice. New Officers: Mike 
Raber, President; Ken Beatrice, Vice President; Dreda 
Hendsey, Treasurer; Kathie Kelleher, Recording Secre­
tary; and Mae Johnson, Corresponding Secretary. No 
candidates were nominated from the floor. A motion 
was made and passed unanimously to approve the slate 
of officers and directors as read. The remaining Board 
Members are June Cooke, Bruce Greene, Chris Noble 
and Gary Nolf. 

Following the meeting, members and guests were 
able to enjoy the collections at Wood Memorial Library 
which included Chapin furniture, an extensive mounted 
bird collection, and a room exhibiting prehistoric arti­
facts. 

Ken and Bonnie Beatrice provided a wonderful array 
of refreshments including cold meats, cheese, pastry, 
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snacks and assorted beverages. 
Members also received a free bulletin published by 

ASC at this meeting. 

KUDOS TO VOLUNTEERS 
I* value your ass;stance 

Volunteers have been busy in Nick's office cataloging 
collections, library material, entering information on the 
computer, and various other duties . 

Volunteers were also active in the field last year exca­
vating various sites as well as helping out with 116 
school children from Glastonbury who came in three 
waves to excavate and process their finds at the Morgan 
Site. 

A special thank you to members of the Arthur Basto 
Society who not only helped faithfully at site excava­
tions but processed all the material from several sites 
and returned all of it to Nick's office . 

Many thanks to Bonnie Beatrice who made and do­
nated 200 arrowhead tie tacks and pendants, to be of­
fered by POSA as a possible fundraiser or membership 
incentive. 

A special thank you to those who gave additional do­
nations in addition to their memberships, totaling $400 
to date this year. 

NICK'S OFFICE EQUIPMENT 

POSA was able to obtain a copier and a new tape re­
corder for Nick's office this past year. 

WELCOME NEW MEMBERS 

Roger Kindschi 
Douglas Jordan 
Barbara Urban 
Meredith Vasta 
Jim Walters 

' "Purple Core Students" of Gideon Welles School, 
Glastonbury (classroom) 

POSA has added a classroom membership category. 
Membership dues for the classroom are $20 annually. 

VOLUNTEER OPPORTUNITIES 
More Are Needed 

Since last September (when we started trying to keep 
track), more than 39 different people have volunteered to 
work with the state archaeologist, Nick Bellantoni. Sev­
eral of those people have only come once but 15 to 20 
volunteer frequently. Most people work in the field on 
digs {they think that is where the real fun is) but two to 
four people have discovered that Nick's office is where 
it's at and contribute as many as three days a week. 
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All together, we recorded 842 volunteer hours from 
September l to January 30. There were probably more 
hours contributed but not everyone is reliable about sign­
ing in. With such a great response, you may wonder 
whether there is anything left for you to do. Here 's a list 
of activities that still need many volunteer hours for 
completion: 

Cataloging collections: Better than digging in the 
field. Every minute you ' re cataloging you 're handling a 
wonderful, interesting artifact. There is a lot to learn 
here as well as doing an important task. These collec­
tions cannot go to a secure repository until they are cata­
loged. 

Keeping library up-to-date: An ongoing task. We 'd 
like to have a person who could give two days a month 
on this job. You'd be amazed at the number of interest­
ing books that come into this office. It's another oppor­
tunity to learn while doing . 

Word processing: Nick dictates into a tape recorder 
and the tape is then played back on a transcription ma­
chine. The letters may be repetitious but Nick's asides 
certainly add a lot of entertainment to this job. I guaran­
tee you will get at least a couple of chuckles (or at least 
smiles) as you transcribe his work. About 3 times a 
month (not necessarily the same person) minimum 
would be needed for this job. 

Photography: The collections here are awesome and 
Nick could use some slides of many of the artifacts. The 
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number of hours needed for this task would be endless . 
Anything a person could donate would be appreciated. 

Field work: Spring, summer, and fall we ' re digging a 
couple of times a week (or more). The days usually start 
around 9 AM and finish about 4 PM (give or take a half 
hour) . 

If anything here appeals to you, give me a call. We 
particularly need office workers; you have never worked 
with a greater group of people . There is always some­
thing going on. I can guarantee you that you will not be 
bored although you could begin to bore your friends 
with tales of the wonderful time you are having volun­
teering . 

Kathie Kelleher, Volunteer Coordinator, 860-379-
0461, e-mail dkelle2358@aol.com. 

A Note from Field Work Coordinator 
Dave Cooke 

Tentative field projects with the state archaeologist 
this coming spring already number nearly a dozen. 
Towns involved are Guilford, Farmington, Clinton, 
Manchester, Willington, Barkhamsted, Stonington, Port­
land, Durham, Waterford and Wethersfield. Work will 
involve both prehistoric and historic sites. Many of 
these sites need to be assessed beforehand in order to 
determine the best methods for recovering information. 

Persons interested in assisting with any of the field 
work should contact the office of the state archaeologist 

FOSA ANNUAL ACCOUNT 1999 
Exnense Income Balance 

Beginning Balance 1/1/99 $2,236.42 
Office Expense 

FOSA Secretary $ 400.00 
US Postmaster-box & postage 77.20 
CT Sec. Of the State 25.00 
CT League of History Org. 30.00 
P. Silvestri 100.00 
Photocopy Care 350.00 
Drew Harty 2700.00 
Research Associates 198.00 
Service Charges 50.70 

$3,930.90 
Memberships & Donations $1,630.00 
Grants 3,100.00 
CT State Tax Rebate 250.00 

$4,980.00 
Ending Balance 12/31/99 $3,285.52 
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for further infonnation or to sign up. Ask for Kathie 
Kelleher, Volunteer Coordinator, call 860-486-5248, e­
mail : dkelle2358@aol.com. 

FIELD SCHOOLS 

ANASAZI FIELD SCHOOL. Three 12-day, 4 seme­
ster-credit sessions in Colorado. May 14-25, May 28 -
June 8, or June 11-22. $345 tuition. For infonnation 
contact Darren Hobbs, Glendale Community College, 
6000 West Olive Ave ., Glendale, AZ 85302; tel : (623) 
845-3302, web: www.darrenhobbs@gcmail.maricopa.edu. 

ARCHAEOLOGY FOR UNDERGRADUATES. 
Southern Utah University's 2000 Archaeology Field 
School offers two four-week sessions at Pueblo Anasazi 
site in Utah. Session 1: June 5-July l; Session 2: July 
5-July 31. Intended for undergraduate students. No pre­
vious experience required. Four semester credits. For 
information contact: SUU Archaeology Field School, 
c/o Georgia Thompson, Southern Utah University, Cedar 
City UT 84720; tel. (435) 586-7712; fax: (435) 865-
8393; e-mail: thompson@suu.edu . 

CASCADE MOUNTAINS ARCHAEOLOGY. Join 
the Silver Star Heritage Expedition, August 2000. Web: 
www.fs.fed.us/gpnf/heritage. For information about He­
ritage Expeditions on national forests nationwide, check 
the USDA forest service website at www.fed.us/recreation/ 
heritage/ or call (208) 373-4162. 

ARCHAEOLOGY IN IRELAND. Excavate a mega­
lithic tomb in one of the most scenic and archaeological­
ly rich areas in Ireland. Includes all food, accommoda­
tions, lectures and tour. Burren Archaeology Research, 
www.burrenarch.com, 82 Cowleigh Rd. , Malvern. 
Worcs. WR14 lQN England. 

HELP EXCAVATE A MEDIEVAL CASTLE in Bel­
gium in July 2000. Program sponsored by Eastern Illi­
nois University Honors Program and University of Lou­
vain, offers opportunities for non-students as well. For 
information contact: Dr. Herbert Lasky, Director, Hon­
ors Program, Eastern Illinois University, 600 Lincoln 
Ave., Charleston, IL 61920; tel: (217) 581-2017; e-mail: 
cfhxl@eie.edu. Visit our website at www.eiu.edu/honprog. 

HISTORICAL ARCHAEOLOGY FIELD SCHOOL. 
Mission San Antonio de Padua, CA. June 18-July 28, 
2000. Intensive six-week investigation of Spanish colo­
nial site (1771-1834 ), excavation and laboratory meth­
ods and lectures . Eat and live as guests of Franciscan 
friars. 6 quarter credits. $1,260 includes room, board, 
and tuition. 24th year of operation. Contact Dr. Robert 
L. Hoover, Social Sciences Department, California Poly­
technic State University, San Luis Obispo, CA 93407; 
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tel: (860) 544-0176. 

MAINE COAST ARCHAEOLOGY. Prehistoric site 
on Blue Hill Bay, June 18-23. Popham Colony (1607-
08), August 27-Sept. 1, and Sept. 3-8. $600 per session 
including room and board. Call Friends of Maine State 
Museum: (207) 287-2304. 

PERU. Study with us the ancient textiles and their 
conservation for two-week sessions at a museum. June 
or July. Inquire: Nanette Skov, P.O. Box 13465, Tuc­
son, AZ 85732; tel. (520) 648-5114; fax: (520) 393-
7331; e-mail: nanetteskov@hotmail.com. 

THOMAS JEFFERSON'S POPLAR FOREST: Field 
school in historical archaeology focusing on early l 9th­
c. domestic site and ornamental landscape design at Jef­
ferson's retreat house/plantation near Lynchburg, VA. 
June 4-July 7. Application deadline April 19. Graduate 
credit available through University of Virginia. For in­
fonnation, contact Barbara Heath, Poplar Forest, PO 
Box 419, Forest, VA 24551; tel: (804) 525-1806; e-mail: 
barbara@poplarforest.org. 

FOSA DUES REMINDER 

Please send your 2000 dues to: 
Post Office Box 230351 

Hartford, CT 06123-0351 
Unless your dues are paid, this will be the last FOSA 

newsletter that you will receive. 
Your mailing label indicates the last year for which 

your dues were paid. If the date reads "00" your dues 
are current (as of March 27, 2000). 

Nicholas 
· Bellantoni 
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